
MINUTES
STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING

LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
COUNTY-CITY BUILDING - ROOM 302

THURSDAY, JANUARY 21, 2016
1:00 P.M.

Commissioners Present: Roma Amundson, Chair
Todd Wiltgen, Vice Chair
Larry Hudkins
Deb Schorr
Bill Avery

Others Present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer
Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer
Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer
Timothy Hruza, Director of Policy and Research,       

Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA)
Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the
County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and
provided to the media on January 20, 2016.

The Chair opened the meeting at 1:04 p.m.  NOTE: A copy of the Open Meetings Act
was available.

AGENDA ITEM

 1 STRATEGIC PLANNING - Robert Blair, Associate Professor, School of
Public Administration, University of Nebraska at Omaha (UNO); and Jerry
Deichert, Director for the Center for Public Affairs Research, UNO
(Facilitators)

Robert Blair, Associate Professor, School of Public Administration, University of
Nebraska at Omaha (UNO), and Jerry Deichert, Director for the Center for Public
Affairs Research, UNO, presented a summary report of the meeting held July 28, 2015
to facilitate strategic planning discussion (Exhibit A).  Blair noted the meeting helped
the Board to identify some basic issues, challenges and goals to help develop a
foundation to meet the objectives of a strategic planning program.  He said a number
of broad issues were identified: 

• Infrastructure needs and financing
• Public safety financing and criminal justice
• Program and service delivery efficiencies and innovation
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• Economic development/jobs
• Social safety net
• Taxes

Blair said one of the core concepts of strategic planning is to break issues into those
that are internal and external in nature (see Exhibit A, Page 6):

Internal Challenges

• Human resource management - Recruiting and retaining qualified staff

Amundson remarked the County also needs to offer a program that allows employees
to retire.

• Board development - Roles and responsibilities of elected and appointed
officials

Schorr said she believes a gap exists in terms of orientation/training for new Board
members and elected and appointed officials.  Other issues cited were succession
planning and continuing education.  Hudkins said the Board has encouraged
departments to participate in the Nebraska Association of County Officials’ (NACO’s)
Institute of Excellence, a professional development program for county officials.  Kerry
Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer, said in-service training is also provided to the
Board at Staff Meetings and said that framework will be included in a handbook that is
being developed which will serve as the basis of training for Board members, elected
officials and appointed officials.

Blair felt these issues could be addressed on an administrative level, rather than
through a strategic planning effort.  Deichert added the County has already identified
some of the actions that should be taking place and can figure out the necessary
steps.
Blair suggested the County could try to determine best practices by contacting other
counties and states.  The National Association of County Officials (NACo) was also
suggested as a resource.

External Challenges

• Mandates
• Other legal issues and collaborations

Cross Cutting Challenges (Internal and External in Nature)

• Communication with the public
• Budget and finance
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Eagan said he envisioned the Board looking at the areas of greatest need and
responsibility through this process, from the perspective of statutory duties, and
prioritizing them.  He added the Board will need to make some hard decisions, due to
budget restrictions.  Amundson noted the County needs to put money aside for the
East Beltway which may mean addressing taxes.  Avery asked how many counties in
Nebraska have a sales tax.  Hudkins said Dakota County is the only one he is aware of. 
Eagan said it is only effective in areas that have not adopted a sales tax and said some
of the villages may have already done that.  Schorr said if the Board is looking at ways
to share its message about priorities and funding decisions, it should get creative in
looking at other ways to accomplish those goals besides increasing taxes.  She cited
utilizing social media such as Facebook and Twitter (online social networking services)
and seeking funds from national endowments and foundations as examples.

Blair explained what would be involved in a comprehensive strategic planning
undertaking, i.e., research, data collection, bringing in stakeholders, and compiling and
analyzing the data, etc.  He said the process can be very time consuming and
expensive.    

Deichert said it seems the Board has identified three different goals so far to address
internal challenges: 1) Alternative funding sources; 2) Professional development; and
3) Developing a handbook.

Amundson said she believes the Board needs to include the elected officials and
representatives of the rural communities and business organizations, such as the
Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA) and Lincoln Chamber of Commerce,
as they may have different perspectives.  She also suggested utilizing Doodle or
SurveyMonkey to survey the community about what they type of services they expect
and how the County is meeting their needs.  Thorpe cautioned the Board that the
survey would have to be carefully worded so the Board wouldn’t be asked to do
something over which it has no authority.

Brief discussion took place on economic development efforts including participation in
the Lincoln Partnership for Economic Development (LPED), contracting with the
Southeast Nebraska Development District (SENDD) for administration of Community
Development Block Grant (CDBG) program income funds, and paying a portion of the
salary for Mike Lang, Administrative Assistant to the Mayor, Economic Development.  It
was noted the last CDBG project occurred in 2012.  Schorr requested a “white paper”
(authoritative report or guide) on the CDBG components and regulations so the Board
can better promote the program.  Eagan remarked that tourism has a big impact on
economic development and suggested that is an area that would benefit from strategic
planning.  Hudkins felt more should be done to promote the State Recreational Areas
in Lancaster County, the Lincoln Sailing Club, or the Camp Creek Threshers, an antique
machinery and threshing association.  Further promotion of the trails system in
Lancaster County was also suggested.  Schorr questioned whether the Board is doing
enough to let organizations know about the availability of grants through the Visitors
Improvement Fund.  Deichert summarized the following goals: 1) Re-establish contact
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with Lang; 2) Coordination for economic development outside of Lincoln; and 3)
Tourism opportunities and promotion within and outside of Lincoln. 

Avery suggested the need for a media coordinator.  Amundson said Melanie Dawkins, 
Bloom Boost Media, has expressed interest in providing services to the County on a
contract basis, such as setting up Facebook and Twitter accounts.  Schorr noted there
are 25-30 public relations firms in Lincoln and Lancaster County that may be interested
in providing the service and suggested further research.  Thorpe said any
communications would have to be carefully managed for retention purposes as they
will be considered public documents.  Deichert stressed the need to continually provide
new content when using social media and respond to feedback. 

Amundson commented on how mandates impact the County.  Eagan said perhaps the
Board needs to better communicate to the public how mandates affect property taxes. 
Deichert said that could be part of the Board’s long-term communication strategy. 

Schorr exited the meeting at 2:44 p.m.

Deichert said the University of Nebraska’s Department of Communication Studies is “on
the cutting edge” of working with social media and may be willing to work with the
County for a nominal fee. 

Schorr returned to the meeting at 2:49 p.m.

Thorpe said she contacted the University of Nebraska’s College of Journalism and Mass
Communications because the Board is interested in having an intern prepare an annual
report and said there wasn’t anyone willing to do it without pay.  She added an intern
will want to prepare a dashboard (real-time user interface) rather than a paper report.

Wiltgen arrived at the meeting at 3:01 p.m.

Blair and Deichert indicated they will provide a draft action plan to the Board by the
second week of February.

 2 ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: Schorr moved and Hudkins seconded to adjourn the meeting at 3:04
p.m.  Schorr, Wiltgen, Hudkins, Avery and Amundson voted aye.  Motion
carried 5-0.

_________________
Dan Nolte
Lancaster County Clerk
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